Hepatitis A Post-exposure Prophylaxis

Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee (PIDAC)

October 2013





Public Health Ontario

Public Health Ontario is a Crown corporation dedicated to protecting and promoting the health of all Ontarians and reducing inequities in health. Public Health Ontario links public health practitioners, frontline health workers and researchers to the best scientific intelligence and knowledge from around the world.

Public Health Ontario provides expert scientific and technical support to government, local public health units and health care providers relating to the following:

- communicable and infectious diseases
- infection prevention and control
- environmental and occupational health
- emergency preparedness
- health promotion, chronic disease and injury prevention
- public health laboratory services

Public Health Ontario's work also includes surveillance, epidemiology, research, professional development and knowledge services. For more information, visit www.publichealthontario.ca

The **Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee on Immunization** (PIDAC-I) is a multidisciplinary scientific advisory body that provides evidence-based advice to the Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario) matters related to immunization. PIDAC-I provides advice by applying scientific knowledge and the best available evidence to vaccine programs and issues in Ontario, drawing on, but not repeating, the safety and efficacy analyses provided in the Canadian National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI) recommendations.

Disclaimer for PIDAC documents:

This document was developed by the Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee on Immunization (PIDAC-I). PIDAC-I is a multidisciplinary scientific advisory body that provides evidence-based advice to the Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario) regarding immunization. PIDAC-I's work is guided by the best available evidence and updated as required.

PHO assumes no responsibility for the results of the use of this document by anyone.

This document may be reproduced without permission for non-commercial purposes only and provided that appropriate credit is given to Public Health Ontario. No changes and/or modifications can be made to this document without explicit written permission from Public Health Ontario.

How to cite this document:

Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario), Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee. *Hepatitis A Post-exposure Prophylaxis*. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; October 2013.

Public Health Ontario acknowledges the financial support of the Ontario Government.

Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee (PIDAC) Public Health Ontario www.publichealthontario.ca

Tel: 647-260-7100 Email: pidac@oahpp.ca

© Queen's Printer for Ontario, 2013 ISBN: 978-1-4606-3129-4 This document was prepared by Dr. Sarah Wilson and Dr. Shelley Deeks and approved by the Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee on Immunization (PIDAC-I). PIDAC would like to acknowledge the expertise of the committee that contributed to this document.

PIDAC-I members:

Dr. Ian Gemmill, Chair Medical Officer of Health Kingston, Frontenac & Lennox & Addington Health Unit

Dr. Vinita Dubey Associate Medical Officer of Health Communicable Disease Control Toronto Public Health

Dr. David Huffman Emergency Department Co-Chief Chatham-Kent Health Alliance

Dr. Nicole Le Saux Associate Professor, University of Ottawa Division of Infectious Diseases Children's Hospital of Eastern Ontario

Ex-officio members:

Dianne Alexander Manager (A), Immunization Policy and Program Public Health Division Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care

Dr. Natasha Crowcroft Chief, Communicable and Infectious Diseases Public Health Ontario

Public Health Ontario Staff:

Jill Fediurek Manager, Immunization and Vaccine Preventable Diseases (VPD)

Dr. Jonathan Gubbay Medical Microbiologist **Dr. Steven Moss** Associate Professor of Paediatrics University of Toronto

Laurie Stanford Vaccine Preventable Disease Program Manager Simcoe-Muskoka District Health Unit

Dr. Dat Tran Division of Infectious Diseases The Hospital for Sick Children

Dr. Bryna Warshawsky Associate Medical Officer of Health Middlesex-London Health Unit

Dr. Shelley Deeks Scientific Lead, PIDAC-I Medical Director, Immunization and Vaccine Preventable Diseases (VPD) Public Health Ontario

Dr. Sarah Wilson Medical Epidemiologist, Immunization and Vaccine Preventable Diseases (VPD)

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION
Objective
Hepatitis A overview1
Epidemiologic context2
Options for HAV PEP6
ENVIRONMENTAL SCAN: NATIONAL HAV PEP RECOMMENDATIONS
Canada7
United States
United Kingdom
Australia8
SETTING-SPECIFIC RISK OF HAV TRANSMISSION10
EFFICACY OF IG WHEN USED FOR HAV PEP
VACCINE EFFICACY WHEN USED FOR HAV PEP
Vaccine as compared to no intervention14
Vaccine as compared to IG15
Immunogenicity of HAV vaccine
ONTARIO EXPERIENCE BASE REGARDING HAV PEP18
Case study: HAV outbreak related to transmission in childcare settings
SUMMARY
Options for consideration19
Contacts to be offered PEP19
Advice on PEP intervention19
Timeframe for offering PEP20
Childcare settings (including nursery schools and kindergartens)
Additional options for strengthening of Ontario's HAV control guidance include the following 23
REFERENCES

Introduction

Appendix A of the Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC) 2009 Infectious Diseases Protocol provides case and contact management advice for reportable diseases in Ontario. The Hepatitis A virus (HAV) chapter within Appendix A provides post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP) recommendations under the section titled 'Management of Contacts'.¹ The PEP recommendations cite the 2006 Canadian Immunization Guide (CIG) which recommends to administer HAV vaccine to contacts, including contacts of food handlers, "as soon as possible", "preferably within one week after exposure but can be given up to 14 days after exposure"; and to administer Hepatitis A immune globulin for immuno-compromised contacts and children under 12 months of age.²

In addition, the chapter cites further contact management advice from the Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee (PIDAC) that should be "given consideration": the concurrent use of HAV vaccine and serum immune globulin for certain high risk contacts including sexual contacts, contacts who changed the diapers of an infected case, and for individuals who consumed food prepared by a case, especially if the contact is older than age 50 years or has chronic liver disease.¹ Additional PIDAC recommendations that are listed "for consideration" include advice pertaining to children in group settings: the administration of HAV vaccine to attendees, their close contacts, and staff if a case of HAV occurs in a childcare centre or kindergarten setting; and advice to administer HAV vaccine to all staff and childcare attendees if an attendee is a contact of an index case who does not attend the childcare setting.¹

The HAV chapter of Appendix A includes additional contact management pertaining to food handlers. If the case is a food handler, the protocol suggests "considering" offering HAV vaccine to "other food handlers (best given within 2 weeks after exposure) at the same establishment and to patrons who ate food handled by the infected food handler, who were exposed during the period of communicability".¹ In response to several queries from public health professionals who work in Ontario's 36 Public Health Units (PHUs) in relation to the Hepatitis A chapter of the Protocol, a review of the 2006 PIDAC Subcommittee on Immunization (PSI) recommendations on HAV PEP was undertaken by PIDAC-Immunization (PIDAC-I),³ with a view to informing the evergreening of the Infectious Diseases Protocol that is underway.

Objective

The objective of this report is to review the evidence base and experience base underlying the 2006 PSI recommendations to facilitate discussion among PIDAC-I members to reaffirm, revise and, or provide other options to the MOHLTC for HAV PEP recommendations. The scope is limited to the 2006 recommendations. HAV primary prevention was considered to be out of scope for this review. Guidance on case, contact and outbreak management beyond the 2006 PSI recommendations was also considered to be out of scope for this review (i.e. food handler recommendations).

Hepatitis A overview

HAV is a single stranded RNA virus, and a member of the Picornaviridae family. HAV is transmitted through the fecal-oral route, including person-to-person transmission, from contact with contaminated objects, or through the ingestion of contaminated food or water. Although rare, transmission of infection through blood or blood products, obtained from donors during the incubation period, has also been reported.⁴ The incubation period is relatively long, in the order of 15-50 days, with a median of 28 days.⁵ The period of communicability includes the asymptomatic period of infection; cases are capable of transmitting infection 2 weeks before the onset of symptoms to 1 week after the onset of jaundice.⁵

There is evidence that young children may excrete the virus in their stool for a longer period of time.⁶ The spectrum of illness of HAV is age-dependent. Approximately 70% of older children and adults will develop jaundice, in contrast to fewer than 10% of children under the age of 6 years.^{7,8} Approximately 70% of children under age 6 years, will be entirely asymptomatic.⁸ For most individuals, HAV infections have a self-limited course but serious sequelae do occur. Approximately 25% of adults require hospitalization and 15% of cases will have a relapsing course of infection.⁹ Chronic infection does not occur. The most severe consequence of infection is progression to fulminant hepatitis and related mortality, the risk of which is significantly increased among those with pre-existing liver disease. Despite this recognized risk factor, there are case reports in the literature of healthy children requiring liver transplantation following HAV infection.¹⁰ It is difficult to quantify the contribution of increasing age to the risk of fulminant hepatitis from HAV as studies in this area have focussed on other clinical and virological factors.^{11,12} However, the casefatality ratio (CFR) of HAV is clearly age-dependent, although not in a linear fashion. Canadian data quote a CFR of 0.1-0.3% for individuals under the age of 50 years, and 1.8% among those older than 50 years.⁹ Surveillance data from the Centre for Disease Control report a CFR of 0 to 0.3% for children under the age of 14 years, 0.3% in adolescents and young adults (15-39 years of age), 0.8% among adults (40-59 years of age), rising to 2.6% in adults aged 60 years and older.^{13,14}

Epidemiologic context

Canada has seen a dramatic decline in HAV incidence over the last 20 years. In 1990, the national incidence was 10.6 cases/100,000 population, which dropped to 0.9 cases/100,000 in 2008.⁹ Figure 1 provides HAV incidence for Canada and Ontario over the ten year period of 2002 to 2011, where a decline in cases is also apparent. In 2011, a total of 103 confirmed cases of HAV were reported in Ontario, resulting in an incidence of 0.77 cases per 100,000 population. In 2006 there was a national investigation into a possible link between HAV and frozen berries, which partially explains the increased number of cases observed in that year.



Figure 1. Incidence of hepatitis A in Ontario and Canada: 2002-2011.

Source: *MOHLTC, integrated Public Health Information System (iPHIS) database, extracted by Public Health Ontario (PHO) [2012/06/13] and Public Health Agency of Canada.*

Figure 2 displays the age-specific incidence of confirmed HAV cases, by sex, in Ontario between the period of 2007 and 2011. The age specific incidence is highest among those 5-9 years of age (2.13/100,000 population), followed by youth aged 10 to 19 years of age (1.47/100,000 population). Due to the frequency of asymptomatic and mild infections among young children, the age-specific incidence rates in the youngest age groups are likely underestimated. Given secular trends in the epidemiology of HAV, and increasing HAV immunity with age, the increase in incidence between the age group of 60-69 years and greater than 70 years was an unexpected finding and could be explained by increased case finding and reporting among older adults with greater disease severity. Between 2007 and 2011, 220 of the 594 confirmed HAV cases in Ontario were hospitalized (37%) (Figure 3). This is much greater than the 25% hospitalization that is quoted in the CIG.⁹ The proportion of cases requiring hospitalization increased after the age of 40 (46.8% ≥40 years versus 33.1% <40 years). Over the period of 2007-2011, there were a total of 4 confirmed cases of HAV in Ontario and reported in iPHIS where "fatal" was listed as an outcome. All fatal cases occurred among adults with the highest CFR occurring among those aged 70 years and older (2/48, 4.2%). This CFR is substantially higher than Canadian and US estimates and may be related to the smaller denominator size whereby a small number of events can have a large impact on the resulting ratio, or may be due to under-reporting of less severe cases.



Figure 2: Incidence of hepatitis A by age and sex: Ontario, 2007-2011.





Figure 3: Age-specific proportion of cases requiring hospitalization, Ontario, 2007-2011.

Source: *MOHLTC, integrated Public Health Information System (iPHIS) database, extracted by PHO* [2012/06/13].

Seroprevalence of hepatitis A antibody has been assessed at a national level through the Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS),¹⁵ and two research studies.^{16,17} From CHMS which measured HAV seroprevalence between 2007 and 2009, seroprevalence increased with increasing age reflecting secular trends in the HAV transmission dynamics (Table 1). Among those aged 14-19 years, it was 17.3% (95% confidence interval (CI) 11.5-23.0%), rising to 64.6% (95% CI 59.6-69.5%) among those 60-79 years.¹⁵ No regional analyses (e.g. Ontario-specific) are available because of the sampling frame used by CHMS. Duval and colleagues examined HAV seroprevalence in Canadian children aged 8-13 years residing within Canada's ten provinces and found a seroprevalence of only 2-3% in this age group, demonstrating the extent of this age group's susceptibility.¹⁷ The difference between the seroprevalence estimates from Duval for 8-13 year-old-olds (2.7%) in 2003, as compared to 14-19 year-old-olds (17.3%) in 2007-9 via CHMS have several possible explanations including the contribution of a cohort effect, beyond simply an increase in seroprevalence with age. In addition, the inclusion of the territories in CHMS and their exclusion from the study by Duval and colleagues, might also have an impact as populations in northern Canada have been noted to have a higher burden of viral hepatitis, including HAV.¹⁸

Table 1. Recent Canadian HAV seroprevalence estimates

Data source	Sampling frame	Year of data collection	Age group (years)	N	%HAV positive	95% CI
Duval et al. ¹⁷	10 Provinces	2003	8-10	474	1.9	0.9-3.5 ¹
			11-13	583	3.4	2.2-5.2 ¹
CHMS ¹⁵	National	2007-2009	14-19	not provided	17.3	11.5-23.0
			20-39	not provided	28.0	21.4-34.5
			40-59	not provided	42.7	35.6-49.8
			60-79	not provided	64.6	59.6-69.5
Scheifele et al.	National	2008 ²	18-29	258	17.8	13.2-22.5
			30-39	275	22.9	17.9-27.9
			40-49	339	26.3	21.6-30.9
			50-59	335	37.9	32.7-43.1
			60-69	345	53.3	48.1-58.6

Notes: 1. Calculated 95% CI (not provided in original report)

2. Year(s) of data collection not reported but preliminary analyses presented in 2008.

Options for HAV PEP

There are two interventions available for HAV PEP: active immunization with HAV vaccine or passive immunization using immunoglobulin (IG), a sterile preparation of concentrated antibodies. The immunologic principles differ between these strategies. The principle underlying the use of HAV vaccine is that a swift immune response will provide protection against infection, if administered early in the incubation period of infection. In contrast, the use of immunoglobulin results in the passive transfer of anti-HAV antibodies which provide near-immediate protection but at the trade-off of a more limited duration of protection, typically in the order of 2-6 months. The recommended dose of IG for post-exposure prophylaxis is 0.02 ml/kg of body weight.⁹

HAV vaccines are available in Canada in several formulations including monovalent products and combination products (i.e. HAV/HBV and HAV-Typhoid). It is important to note that only monovalent vaccines have been evaluated for PEP use in clinical trials. In addition, monovalent HAV vaccines contain a higher antigen content than other formulations which is anticipated to induce a more robust immune response that is required for PEP efficacy. The usual schedule for these vaccines is 2 doses, with the second dose at 6-12 months. However, only one dose is indicated for PEP efficacy and in Ontario, only one dose is publicly-funded for PEP, unless the individual is otherwise eligible for publicly-funded HAV vaccine for primary prevention. Monovalent HAV vaccines are approved for use in Canada with an age indication of \geq 12 months with no upper age limit specified for their use. Despite the recommendation for vaccine use as a form of PEP, no monovalent vaccine in Canada has this listed as a specific indication within its product monograph (PM).

There is no HAV-specific IG product available for use in Canada; instead the IG product recommended for HAV PEP is a sterile preparation of concentrated antibodies against a number of antigens. Given the changing epidemiology of HAV in industrialized countries, many national bodies have noted a decline in the potency of IG products, with respect to anti-HAV concentrations, over time.^{19,20} The World Health Organization (WHO) has recommended a specific anti-HAV titre for IG products of 98 International Units (IU)/ml. In the United Kingdom (UK), a 2008 review of IG found that the potency of anti-HAV antibodies in the UK product ranged between 60 and 87 IU/ml which led to a recommendation for a larger volume of administration to bring the concentration up to the WHO standard.¹⁹ It is important to note that there is no routine monitoring of the anti-HAV concentration of IG carried out in Canada under specified regulatory requirements (personal communication, Health Canada). Therefore, the potency of IG available for HAV PEP use in Canada is unknown.

In Ontario, Canadian Blood Services (CBS) supplies IG, thus access to this product occurs through healthcare institutions with ready access to blood products. IG is not stocked by Ontario Government Pharmacy Medical Supply Service (OGPMSS), nor by individual PHUs.

Environmental scan: National HAV PEP recommendations

National recommendations for HAV PEP from Canada, the United States (US), the UK, and Australia were reviewed to compare and contrast with the 2006 PSI recommendations. The key features are summarized in Table 2. All guidelines indicate that PEP should ideally be administered within 14 days of exposure.

Contact	Canada(9)	UK (19)	US (20)	Australia (28)
Healthy, < 2 months	IG	Vaccinate caregivers	IG	IG
Healthy, 2-12 months	IG	Vaccinate caregivers OR Unlicensed use of vaccine OR Exclude from childcare	IG	IG
Healthy, 1-40 years	Vaccine	Vaccine	Vaccine	Vaccine
Healthy, 40-50 years	Vaccine	Vaccine	IG	Vaccine
Healthy, > 50 years	Vaccine	Vaccine + IG	IG	Vaccine
Immune- compromised	Vaccine +IG	Vaccine + IG	IG	IG
Chronic liver disease	Not stated	Vaccine + IG	IG	IG

Table 2.	Summary of	select national	recommendations	on HAV PEP
----------	------------	-----------------	-----------------	------------

Canada

In Canada, the preferential use of vaccine over IG has been in place since the National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI) made this recommendation in 2000.²¹ The 2000 statement indicates that "because IG is unlikely to be more effective than vaccine, and is sometimes difficult to obtain" vaccine is the preferred method of PEP. Other countries have reached different conclusions about the relative efficacy of IG over vaccine.^{19,20} A randomized trial which compared vaccine versus no intervention was cited as supporting evidence by NACI,²² graded as level 1 evidence with fair strength of evidence (B). The statement also acknowledged pragmatic advantages to the use of vaccine including the fact that the use of vaccine alone for PEP will place less demand on "potentially scarce IG needed for other medical uses".²¹ An environmental scan involving a survey of Canadian provinces and territories (P/Ts) on their HAV PEP practices found that by 2003, all P/Ts had implemented HAV PEP policies that recommended the preferential use of vaccine for healthy individuals over 12 months of age.²³

The evergreen edition of the CIG recommends that PEP be offered to household and close contacts when a case of HAV occurs in childcare centres and kindergartens (Table 3) and should be offered to co-workers and clients of infected food handlers.⁹ There is limited detail about operationalizing these recommendations; for example, there is no detail about whether staff members are also considered

close contacts within childcare settings or further advice about risk assessment in relation to infected food handlers. The CIG's recommendations for the specific PEP intervention varies based on age (< or > 12 months of age) and underlying health status (immune-compromised or not), as do all national guidelines (Table 2). However, unlike other countries, there are no age-based recommendations for adults and no specific mention of individuals with chronic liver disease. In the 2006 edition of the CIG, individuals with chronic liver disease are identified as a group who should be considered to be immune-compromised.²⁴ However, in the most recent version of the CIG, chronic liver disease is described in the chronic disease chapter, with mention that the immune response to HAV vaccine is suboptimal in advanced liver disease.²⁵

United States

Since 2007, the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practice (ACIP) has recommended the use of vaccine for healthy children \ge 12 months and healthy adults up to age 40 years, but it preferentially recommends the use of IG even in healthy individuals over 40 years of age.²⁰ The rationale for this decision includes a lack of RCT evidence on vaccine efficacy for PEP in this age group and an age-dependent risk of disease severity, including CFR.²⁰ The ACIP guidelines differ further from those of Canada by clearly outlining individuals with chronic liver disease as a discrete risk group who should receive IG. Although there is no formal recommendation for the concurrent administration of vaccine and IG for any group, the 2007 guidance note that individuals recommended to receive IG can receive concurrent vaccine "if recommended for other reasons".²⁰

HAV vaccine was recommended in 2007 for selected groups on the basis of a number of considerations including: a non-inferiority trial comparing vaccine with IG,²⁶ the experiences of countries such as Canada and the UK where vaccine had been used as HAV PEP for more than 5 years, HAV vaccine immunogenicity, HAV transmission in various settings, individual risk factors for HAV disease severity and the advantages and disadvantages of vaccine and IG in pragmatic terms (i.e. access, administration, and duration of protection).²⁰

ACIP recommends PEP for individuals who have had close, personal contact with a HAV case. This includes household, sexual and illicit drug sharing contacts. Specific recommendations are outlined for childcare centers which are summarized in Table 3. It is important to note that ACIP has recommended universal HAV vaccination at 12 months of age, since 2006.²⁷

United Kingdom

In 2009, the UK HPA released updated guidance on HAV prevention and control. Healthy individuals aged 1 to 50 years are recommended to receive vaccine for PEP.¹⁹ In contrast, healthy individuals over the age of 50 years, and those with chronic liver disease or an immune-compromising condition are recommended to receive both vaccine and IG. The rationale for the concurrent administration of vaccine and IG is that IG provides immediate protection through the passive transfer of antibodies, as the immune system produces its active response to the vaccine, in individuals who may not mount a sufficiently rapid and/or robust immune response to offer protection following exposure. The 2009 guidance also provides specific advice about HAV control in childcare settings, summarized in Table 3.

Australia

The 2009 National guidelines from Australia recommend the use of vaccine for all contacts over the age of 1 year who are not immunosuppressed, do not have chronic liver disease, and for whom the vaccine is not contraindicated.²⁸ The guidelines note that US, Canadian and UK health authorities diverge with respect to recommendations on PEP in otherwise healthy individuals over the age of 40 years. However,

the guidelines do not provide a specific rationale for the decision to use vaccine in preference to IG in this age group in Australia.²⁸ Advice with regards to childcare settings is presented in Table 3. It is important to note that in Australia, childcare workers are listed among the occupational and other high risk groups recommended to receive HAV vaccine for primary prevention.²⁹

National guidance	Scenario	Advice
Canada (9)	"When HAV occurs in childcare centres and kindergartens"	PEP should be offered
United Kingdom (19)	If a case attends pre-school or childcare setting	 Vaccine to close contacts (all who work in or are cared for within the same room as index case) AND Vaccine to household contacts of kids < 5 years IF: Cannot give PEP < 14 d post-exposure OR If > 1 case in setting
	If a case attends/works in elementary school	 Risk assessment If no obvious source of infection, consider vaccine for all children/adults in same class and close friends
	If a contact of HAV attends pre- school or childcare setting AND contact not seen until 14 days post-exposure	PEP only to contact of the index case Supervised handwashing at school
United States (20)	If \geq 1 case in childcare center (staff or attendees) OR If cases in \geq 2 households of attendees	PEP for all unvaccinated staff and children In centres that do NOT provide care to children in diapers, PEP for classroom contacts of index case only
	If \geq 3 cases in households of attendees	Advice as above AND PEP for household contacts of attendees who wear diapers
Australia (28)	If single case in childcare setting (staff or attendees)	PEP for all susceptible staff and to classroom contacts of index case and written advice to parents and staff caring for children in other groups
	If cases in 2 or more households epidemiologically linked to centre	PEP for all susceptible staff and to classroom contacts of index case and "careful consideration should be given as to whether other contacts within facility should be offered PEP"
	If cases occur in 3 or more households epidemiologically linked to centre	Advice as above AND PEP should be considered for household contacts of attendees who wear diapers

Table 3. Summary of select national recommendations on HAV control within childcare settings

Setting-specific risk of HAV transmission

The risk of household transmission of HAV is high with prospective transmission studies identifying secondary attack rates (SARs) in the range of 12 to 27%.^{20,22,30,31} However, these studies were all conducted in areas with a much higher burden of HAV than Ontario's current epidemiology. Young children are recognized to be particularly efficient at transmitting HAV infection, most likely in relation to the toileting behaviours and suboptimal hand hygiene of this age group. A prospective transmission study conducted in Kazakhstan, which screened all household members with HAV serology after the identification of a lab confirmed case in the household, found index cases under the age of 6 years were almost five times more likely to transmit infection to members within their household (odds ratio (OR) of 4.7).³¹

Childcare settings, including daycares and nursery schools, have been associated with similar SARs, in the range of 10-28% based on the published literature.³²⁻³⁶ These estimates include studies which conducted serologic screening among attendees to ensure asymptomatic cases were included in the SAR so they may over-estimate the extent of clinically apparent transmission within these settings. Table 4 summarizes representative studies.

Setting	Country, year	National HAV incidence	Attack rate (AR): staff and attendees	AR: household members of attendees	Notes
Daycare (0-5 yrs) ³²	USA, 1979	10/100,000	Staff: 4/18 (22%)	26/200 (13%)	Zero cases reported among children (no serologic case finding)
Daycare (0-10 yrs) ³⁴	USA, 1980	10/100,000	Children: 0-3 yrs 17/76 (22%) 4-6 yrs 17/142 (12%) 7-10 yrs 4/27 (15%) Staff 6/13 (46%)	31/300 (10%)	Includes IgM positive asymptomatic children
Daycare (0-3 yrs) ³⁵	France, 1994	HAV not reportable at that time	Children: 11/54 (20%) Staff: 2/13 (15%)	4 parents	Includes IgM positive asymptomatic children
Nursery school (3-6 yrs) ³⁶	ltaly, 1996	2.5/100,000	Children: 11/41 (27%)	10/114 (9%)	No mention of if/how asymptomatic children counted
Daycare (0-3 yrs) ³³	Spain, 2002- 2003	1.6/100,000	Children: 8/92 (8.7%) Staff 2/16 (19%)	13 household contacts	No mention of if/how asymptomatic children counted

Table 4. HAV transmission in childcare settings³²⁻³⁶

In the early 1980s there were several community HAV outbreaks in the US where 30-40% of cases were either directly or indirectly associated with childcare settings.^{37,38} Further investigation into the HAV transmission dynamics in US childcare settings, led to the conclusion that the presence of young, diaperwearing children between the ages of 1-2 years were the most important feature associated with the risk of HAV outbreaks occurring in these settings.^{39,40} However, it is important to recall that the national incidence of HAV at the time of these outbreaks was 10/100,000, typically exceeding 20/100,000 in several US states where these extensive community outbreaks were occurring.⁴¹ Therefore, another interpretation is that young children (i.e., diaper-wearing children) represented the introduction of susceptibles into an environment where once HAV was introduced it was rapidly transmitted among this group, in contrast to slightly older children (i.e. out of diapers) who were more likely to be immune based on prior infection.

In contrast, more recent HAV outbreaks within childcare and school settings in industrialized countries without universal HAV vaccination in childhood describe a picture of rapid transmission within highly susceptible populations that extend beyond diaper-wearing children. These outbreaks have occurred in countries with HAV incidence rates that more closely approximate Ontario's burden of disease. Commonly the infection is introduced into the childcare or school setting following travel to, or after contact with visiting friends and relatives from, HAV-endemic areas.^{36,42,43} The infection is then efficiently transmitted among a highly susceptible population aided by asymptomatic cases and age-related risk behaviours.

There are few published reports of HAV outbreaks in childcare or school settings which clearly describe the impact of offering vaccine or IG as a control measure. Hauri et al. reported on an HAV outbreak in a large daycare with more than 100 attendees between the ages of 3-6 years.⁴⁴ In accordance with Germany's HAV control guidelines, all children and staff were recommended vaccination, in addition to household contacts of cases. These PEP recommendations were made 24 hours after the first notification of a case in the daycare. A total of 46/69 children were vaccinated and a further 11 received IG. Although household members of attendees were not recommended to be vaccinated, 29/184 (16%) received vaccine. These interventions were received within 14 days of symptom onset in the first notified case, although an earlier case of jaundice that did not undergo lab confirmation was identified retrospectively in the daycare. Although the outbreak was relatively short in duration at less than 3 months, seven household members of attendees developed HAV. In all 7 cases, the attendees had received vaccine for PEP. HAV developed 16-36 days after vaccination of the attendee who lived in these households, suggesting transmission had already taken place, either before or very shortly after the child was vaccinated. In 2 of the 7 households, the daycare attendee had clinically apparent HAV and in the remaining 5 households, the attendee was asymptomatic. Other case reports have also described HAV transmission within the households of classroom contacts who have received vaccine for PEP. Another report from Germany described the vaccination of a kindergarten classroom contact 7 days after symptom onset in the index case, who then went on to develop asymptomatic HAV infection which was passed on to her 3 family members 35-37 days post-vaccination.⁴⁵ The authors of this case report conclude that vaccination should also be offered to family members, and other close contacts, of persons who may be infected with HAV.⁴⁵ No other details about the outbreak, including other control measures, are described.

Finally, two school outbreak investigations from the UK provide important lessons on HAV control in these settings.^{46,47} The first is an outbreak involving a nursery school, an elementary school and a special needs school.⁴⁶ Although there was no clear epi-link between the first two cases which occurred in the elementary school and nursery school, viral genotyping confirmed the two cases to be linked. In accordance with UK guidelines at that time, PEP was recommended to household contacts of cases. Staff and attendees of the special needs school were also vaccinated but there is no description of vaccination of classmates in the elementary or nursery school and no discussion of immunizing family

members of attendees. The stated rationale for the exception of the special needs school was the direct nursing care provided by teachers within this setting. Despite cases occurring within these three school environments, there was no further transmission within the special needs school or the nursery school (each had one case only associated with outbreak), despite very different PEP recommendations. The second describes the management of HAV-infected food handler who worked in a large high school.⁴⁷ Immune globulin was recommended for all students and teachers in this setting because it was not possible to ascertain which staff/students had consumed food prepared by the case and because the UK guidelines at that time suggested that vaccine was unlikely to be effective for PEP, if given more than 7 days after symptom onset in the index case. IG was administered to more than 700 students and staff on days 21 through 23, in relation to symptom onset in the index case (days 17 through 19), in relation to the onset of jaundice. Of note, the large number of contacts exhausted the supply of IG within England and immunization with IG was delayed due to the need to identify further supplies from Scotland. Only one secondary case was identified in the school, which the authors interpret as evidence of the success of the intervention. It is important to note that this scenario differs in many significant ways from those described above as this is primarily a description of IG's efficacy for PEP in relation to those who have consumed food from an infected food handler.

In summary, there is strong supporting evidence in the literature that identifies households, childcare and in some instances elementary schools, as settings where efficient transmission of HAV occurs. Unfortunately there is relatively little in the published literature that clearly assists in identifying best practices for how broadly PEP should be offered within childcare and elementary school settings. Two outbreaks in which only the childcare attendees and staff were recommended to receive PEP, found evidence of transmission to household members of attendees, even among attendees had received PEP.^{44,45} In contrast, another study found no evidence of subsequent transmission to household members with more limited PEP recommendations.⁴⁶ This may represent a publication bias, whereby studies with evidence of transmission are more likely to be published than those without. No outbreak was identified in which the household members of attendees were specifically recommended to be vaccinated, in order to assess the impact of this intervention.

Efficacy of IG when used for HAV PEP

Most national guidelines on HAV PEP, quote an effectiveness of 80-90% for the use of IG against HAV infection, if administered within 14 days post-exposure.^{19,20} Few studies have examined the effectiveness of IG given 14 days following exposure, and none have been controlled. Among these uncontrolled studies, there are conflicting findings regarding whether the delay in this intervention may result in an attenuation of disease severity.^{48,49} Most national guidelines do not advise the use of IG, or vaccine, if more than 14 days have elapsed since exposure, except in select scenarios. Guidelines vary in their precision with language; some are clear that the 14 day period is in relation to the date of symptom onset in the index case,¹⁹ while others refer only to the date of last exposure to the case.⁹

The 2009 UK HPA guidelines provide a very comprehensive narrative review of IG efficacy studies when used for HAV PEP, where 9 studies are summarized dating back to the 1940s.¹⁹ A wide range of efficacy is quoted among these studies, ranging from 47% to 96%, and all compare IG with placebo or no treatment. However, a range of observational and randomized study designs are included, many studies were conducted during outbreaks where the date of onset of cases is not clearly described, and no information on the potency of the IG product used in the studies is reported. This is because most studies in this area were conducted at a time before it was technically feasible to measure the potency of IG with respect to anti-HAV antibody concentration. Although the potency of IG was not established, the concentration of anti-HAV antibodies in IG at this time is likely to have been high, based on the epidemiology of HAV when the studies were conducted. One study which attempted to explore the notion of potency, conducted a randomized, placebo controlled trial involving 2 different lots of IG to pediatric household contacts within 14 days of exposure.⁵⁰ One lot had already been identified to have a lower than anticipated concentration of anti-measles antibodies, and the second lot was derived from plasma collected following a wide scale HAV outbreak. The reported efficacies of these two lots were vastly differently: 47% efficacy for the former and 88% efficacy for the latter.⁵⁰ Although anti-HAV potency was unknown, this was an excellent demonstration of the impact changes in potency may have on IG efficacy. The lack of anti-HAV antibody measurement in these trials makes it challenging to predict the efficacy of currently available IG products in Canada, even if its potency was known.

Two systematic reviews of IG for use in both primary and secondary prevention of HAV have been published including one Cochrane Review. ^{51,52} The Cochrane Review identified only two RCTs that met their inclusion criteria: the placebo-controlled RCT comparing 2 lots of IG by Moseley et al.⁵⁰ described above, and an RCT comparing vaccine with IG by Victor et al.²⁶ described in detail below. The authors conclude that the protective effect of IG against HAV for PEP is "established but HAV vaccine may be an alternative in some circumstances". The systematic review by Bianco et al.⁵² examined only randomized trials that compared IG with placebo or no intervention and found only 2 studies that met these criteria, the trial by Moseley and colleagues and a UK study published in 1968.^{50,53} Based on these two studies, the pooled RR estimate for "infectious hepatitis" after receiving IG for PEP was calculated to be 0.33 (95% CI 0.20-0.47). The authors caution that there was inadequate description of many methodological aspects of studies included in their review. Interestingly, Bianco and colleagues conclude with their view that the only indication for the use of IG for HAV PEP is in situations where there is inadequate vaccine supply, or when the 'eight day window for vaccine has passed".⁵² In all other scenarios they recommend using vaccine on the basis of the controlled trial of vaccine efficacy for PEP where vaccine was administered within 8 days of symptoms onset of the index case,²² the short-term duration of protection associated with IG, and the likelihood of decreasing potency of anti-HAV antibodies within IG. Of note, none of these issues were specifically addressed within the systematic review.

Vaccine efficacy when used for HAV PEP

Two randomized clinical trials (RCTs) have examined the use of vaccine for PEP when used within 14 days of exposure: a non-inferiority comparing vaccine with IG and an RCT comparing vaccine with no intervention^{22,26}. No controlled studies have examined the efficacy of vaccine more than 14 days following exposure.

Vaccine as compared to no intervention

Sagliocca and colleagues conducted a randomized, un-blinded trial of vaccine versus no intervention among household contacts in Naples, Italy in 1997.²² The authors describe Naples as HAV-endemic during the study period, which is underscored by the fact that 38% of household contacts under the age 40 who underwent baseline serology were HAV immune. Index cases were identified through hospital-based case finding using the following inclusion criteria: ALT two times the upper limit of normal, IgM positive serology, and hospitalization within one week of symptom onset. Randomization was conducted at the level of the household and only contacts under the age of 40 years were enrolled. All who agreed to participate underwent baseline serologic screening; those who were IgM positive were classified as co-primary cases. The age-based inclusion criterion for household contacts was used because previous serological surveys had found that HAV immunity over this age was extremely high in this region. Contacts either received vaccine within 8 days of symptom onset in the index case (more than half of contacts were vaccinated within 4 days) using monovalent HAV vaccine. The control arm of the study, which received no intervention, was justified by the study investigators as IG was not part of the standard of care within Naples at the time of the study. The study endpoint was the number of IgM seroconversions occurring a minimum of 2 weeks following enrollment.

A total of 380 index cases were identified, among which 146 participated (41%). Owing to the intentionto-treat analysis, they included individuals who were randomized to receive vaccine in the denominator, even if they refused to participate and those who were anti-HAV immune. In terms of estimating vaccine efficacy at the level of the unit of randomization: 2 cases occurred among 71 households (2.8%) as compared to 10 cases among 75 households in the control group (13.3%), for an efficacy estimate of 79% (95% CI of 7 to 95%). The individual level estimate was calculated to be 82% (95% CI of 20-96%). Two cases (among 197) occurred in the vaccine group (1.0%), as compared to 12 cases among 207 individuals in the control group. If the analysis is limited only to those contacts who were HAV susceptible at study enrollment, the vaccine efficacy estimate is 85% (2/110 cases in the vaccine group, 12/102 cases in the control group). This is unpublished, but calculated from data presented in the manuscript. The two cases that occurred in the vaccine group were both asymptomatic and associated with no increased AST/ALT, in contrast to the 12 secondary infections that occurred in the control arm where all cases were either symptomatic or had an increased ALT. The authors use these findings to suggest that the vaccine might also attenuate disease severity but it is unclear from the manuscript how the investigators ruled out the possibility that the IgM response was vaccine-induced, as opposed to evidence of asymptomatic HAV infection. For example, subsequent viral RNA detection in serum or stool, was not conducted but may not have been technically feasible at the time of the study. The major critiques of this study relate to the unblinded nature of the study as well as the high baseline hepatitis A immunity in the study population which threatens the external generalizability of the study to the Canadian context.

Vaccine as compared to IG

Victor and colleagues conducted the only randomized, double-blinded, active-control, non-inferiority trial of vaccine versus IG among close contacts of HAV.²⁶ The study was conducted between 2002 and 2005 in Kazakhstan which was described as having intermediate HAV endemicity. Index cases were identified through routine surveillance with the following case definition: first lab-confirmed, symptomatic case in the household or daycare in the preceding 60 days. Close contacts were defined as household or daycare contacts, between the ages of 2 and 40 years of age, who had no prior HAV infection, no liver disease, no prior receipt of HAV vaccine, and no vaccine contraindications. PEP was giving within 14 days of exposure, which was counted from the date of symptom onset in the index case. Serology was conducted at baseline, and at weeks 4 and 8. A weekly symptom review was completed and additional serology and stool collected if positive symptoms were identified. The primary endpoint was lab-confirmed symptomatic HAV occurring 15-56 days post-exposure. Additional secondary endpoints looked at markers of disease severity among cases. All cases were reviewed by an independent data monitoring committee in a blinded fashion. Monovalent vaccine was used and IG produced from a US manufacturer was administered through the intramuscular route at a dose of 0.02 ml/kg. Although the potency of the IG product used in this trial was not quoted in the original manuscript, it was obtained from the principal investigator and is referenced in the UK HPA guidance document as being 18.83 IU/ml.¹⁹

The investigators randomized more than 4,500 contacts of 920 index cases; 31% were susceptible to HAV and 1090 cases were eligible for inclusion. The primary per protocol analysis looking at labconfirmed symptomatic HAV as the endpoint occurred in 25 of the 568 contacts (4.4%) in the vaccine group and 17 of the 522 individuals in the IG group (3.3%), resulting in a relative risk (RR) of vaccine of 1.35 (95% CI 0.70-2.67). The non-inferiority design had pre-specified that the upper bound of a onesided 95% CI of the RR could not exceed 3.0, in order to meet the statistical criterion of non-inferiority, which was met. The modified intention to treat (ITT) analysis estimated a RR of vaccine to be 1.32 (95% CI 0.69-2.55), based on 26/740 cases in the vaccine group and 18/674 cases in the IG group. The ITT analysis includes individuals lost to follow-up and 9 individuals (3 in the vaccine group and 6 in the IG group) who received their intervention more than 14 days post-exposure.

The critique of this study is that although the pre-specified criteria for non-inferiority were met, the rates were higher in the vaccine group as compared to the IG group for all study endpoints, suggesting that IG performed modestly better. The authors themselves note that the finding that vaccine may be "modestly less efficacious" may be clinically meaningful for those who are likely to have severe HAV, including those with chronic liver disease and older individuals.²⁶ Both of these groups were excluded from this trial. Furthermore, the fact that the study used a low potency IG product would make the vaccine look more efficacious relative to IG. However, if the potency of the IG product used in Canada is similarly low, it may provide a realistic assessment of the relative performance of the two interventions in the Ontario context. A further critique of this study is that, similar to the Saglioca trial,²² nearly all index cases were hospitalized thus limiting further exposure between cases and contacts, which is not generalizable to the Canadian context where the majority of cases are managed in the outpatient setting.

Immunogenicity of HAV vaccine

A key question with respect to the use of HAV vaccine for PEP is how quickly and how robustly individuals mount an immune response to the vaccine. Thus, identifying the proportion of subjects who have evidence of rapid seroconversion can be used as indirect support for the use of vaccine in the context of HAV PEP. An antibody concentration of approximately more than 10 mIU/mI was suggestive of clinical protection in one study and has been cited as a putative immune correlate of vaccine-derived

protection for HAV with the caveat that some individuals may be protected at even lower concentrations^{54,55}.

Peer reviewed studies including healthy adults, have found that between 88 and 93% of subjects will have evidence of seroconversion by day 15 following vaccination in subjects ranging in age between 20 and 62 years of age.^{56,57} These studies all used a titre of > 20 mIU/ml as evidence of seroconversion. The Havrix® Canadian PM quotes a seroconversion rate of 88% among subjects 18-50 years of age, and of 93% among subjects 1-18 years of age, by day 15 post-vaccination.⁵⁸ The titre used to define seroconversion in these clinical studies is not defined in the PM. The Avaxim® PM reports that using a titre of > 20 mIU/ml that greater than 90% of immunocompetent subjects were protected 14 days post-vaccination.⁵⁹ The clinical studies summarized in the PM enrolled subjects between 16 and 65 years of age. The Vaqta® PM does not quote seroconversion 2 weeks post-vaccination⁶⁰. All monovalent HAV vaccines in Canada have been authorized for use among subjects > 12 months of age without an upper age limit for use.⁵⁸⁻⁶⁰

There is a more limited literature base examining seroconversion among healthy adults in an agestratified manner. The studies summarized below all used a titre of > 20 mIU/ml as evidence of seroconversion. One study of Havrix[®] using 1440 ELISA units founds that 90% of healthy adults between 20 and 39 years of age (n=134) seroconverted at 15 days post-vaccination, in contrast to 77% among those 40-62 year of age (n=66).⁵⁷ A study of Epaxal[®], a vaccine not licensed for use in Canada, examined seroconversion one month post-vaccination and found that 100% of adults under age 18-45 years (n=53) seroconverted, as compared to 70% in the 50-60 year age group (n=16) and only 60% in the > 60 year age group (n=14).⁶¹ Finally, one Canadian study examined the immune response to 720 ELISA units of what is now licensed as Havrix[®] vaccine in Canada among healthy adults between the ages of 40 and 61 (n=64).⁶² The mean age was 47.7 years. One month post-vaccination, 51/57 (89%) subjects seroconverted. What is most striking about this finding is that 720 ELISA units is the antigen content within the Havrix[®] vaccine that is currently licensed for use in Canada for pediatric use. This suggests that if the vaccine currently licensed for use in adults (containing 1440 ELISA units) had been used instead, the seroconversion rate may have been higher. In all three studies, 97 to 100% of subjects had evidence of seroconversion following the booster dose of vaccine, administered at 6 or 12 months following the first dose. ^{57,61,62} Although these studies included relatively small numbers of older subjects, two of the three studies provide evidence of a decreasing immune response with age, which is an important consideration with respect to the likely efficacy of vaccine as an intervention for PEP.

HAV vaccine immunogenicity studies in immune-compromised populations, including those with chronic liver disease have found that a smaller proportion of individuals with chronic liver disease seroconverted, as compared to healthy individuals, when assessed 30 to 60 days post vaccination.^{63,64} The seroconversion rate was dependent on the extent of their underlying disease with 74-84% of those with chronic HCV or HBV responding by day 30,⁶³ in contrast to only 50% among those with evidence of liver failure and awaiting liver transplant, when assessed at 60 days post-vaccination.⁶⁴ Both studies used a titre of > 33 mIU/ml as evidence of seroconversion, which is a higher, and thus more conservative, titre than that used in the studies above. These studies support the CIG recommendation that those with chronic liver disease should be vaccinated against both HAV and HBV early in the disease course as the immune response to vaccine is suboptimal in advanced liver disease.²⁵

Simultaneous administration of vaccine and IG

Studies which examined the simultaneous administration of vaccine and IG were reviewed to characterize the immune response following the receipt of both products. This is because simultaneous

administration is recommended within the Canadian and UK guidelines, for certain groups.^{9,19} The WHO position paper on HAV vaccines, notes that the "concurrent administration of immune serum globulin does not appear to significantly influence the formation of protective antibodies".⁶⁵ Four studies have examined this in detail, all relatively small in size ranging from 62 to 300 subjects with a duration of follow-up of 7 to 12 months after the receipt of the first dose of vaccine, or vaccine plus IG. ⁶⁶⁻⁶⁹ In all studies, subsequent doses of vaccine were administered to complete the full series: 1 study used a schedule of 0 and 6 months and 3 studies used a schedule of 0,1 and 6 months ⁶⁶⁻⁶⁹. The studies found a similar seroconversion rate among individuals who received either vaccine alone or concurrent administration of vaccine and IG, in the range of 93-100% when assessed 1 month post-immunization, but with lower absolute values of GMTs by approximately 2 fold among the vaccine plus IG group throughout the follow-up period. Theoretically, reduced GMTs could translate into a shorter duration of protection if the maximum antibody concentration is at a lower level even before antibody decay begins. However, no study has included a follow-up duration of more than 12 months.

Ontario experience base regarding HAV PEP

The wording of the current HAV guidelines, as expressed in Appendix A of the Infectious Diseases Protocol, facilitate variation in practice and in principle, create a natural experiment to evaluate interventions. For example, Ontario's experiences could help to inform an assessment of the efficacy of vaccine when used for PEP among adults over the age of 40 or 50 years, a key question that many jurisdictions have debated. However, household contacts offered PEP are not consistently captured within iPHIS which poses challenges for any retrospective evaluation. It would also be informative to know how frequently the 2006 PSI recommendations are followed with respect to the advice to administer concurrent vaccine and IG for select groups. This type of audit is challenged by the separate processes to access vaccine versus IG and limitations in data collection for HAV contacts, outside of outbreaks. Despite a lack of Ontario-specific data on primary vaccine failures, examples of these are easily found in the literature, in relation to both primary immunization and PEP.^{70,45}

Case study: HAV outbreak related to transmission in childcare settings

The 2006 PSI recommendations concerning the management of index cases and contacts who attend kindergarten and childcare settings refer to a 2004 HAV outbreak which involved a kindergarten class and two home-based childcare centres in an Ontario PHU.³ The outbreak was associated with 15 cases of HAV: 12 lab-confirmed and 3 cases with an epidemiologic-link. The origin of HAV for this outbreak was an infant adopted from a HAV-endemic country. Although the parents were vaccinated prior to travel, none of the family's 6 other children were immunized before the infant's arrival within the home. Three of the siblings became symptomatic and were confirmed to have HAV, with the infant subsequently confirmed to also be IgM positive. Three other siblings were IgM negative and vaccinated 3 days following the identification of jaundice in the first sibling case, although an unknown duration of time following the onset of HAV in the asymptomatic infant. Despite being IgM negative at the time of vaccination, the youngest sibling transmitted HAV to a kindergarten classmate who developed jaundice. In response, vaccination was offered to the school attendees and all family members of children within the kindergarten, as well as to numerous contacts at a childcare centre attended by the new case. The contacts recommended PEP included all childcare attendees, staff and their family members and they were offered vaccine 6 days after the onset of jaundice in the case. Subsequent cases were identified in children attending the childcare centre who had been vaccinated, and among parents of attendees who had not complied with the recommendation for vaccination, with subsequent transmission to another childcare setting. At the conclusion of the outbreak, one kindergarten, two childcare centres, and multiple households were involved in the transmission dynamics of this outbreak with more than 1,200 contacts were vaccinated over a seven month time period. This outbreak highlights a number of key points: the resource intensive nature of the public health outbreak response, and evidence of PEP vaccine failures among healthy young children which resulted in further transmission. Four children who were vaccinated post-exposure later became infected with HAV and spread their infection on to others.

Summary

The summary of evidence presented in this document highlights a number of issues that are important considerations for the development of best practices for HAV contact management. These considerations include the observation that HAV clinical severity and CFR are increased among older adults and HAV transmission dynamics where young children are largely asymptomatic and efficient transmitters of infection. The evidence of PEP efficacy is challenged by RCTs of vaccine that have excluded healthy adults over the age of 40 years and where the historical literature demonstrating IG efficacy occurred at a time before HAV antibody concentration was measured. There are also practical considerations relating to the feasibility of public health action within 14 days of symptom onset of an index case given the timelines associated with health-seeking behaviour, laboratory testing, and reporting to physicians and PHUs. Finally there is the issue of alignment and consistency between Ontario and Canadian guidance on HAV PEP.

Options for consideration:

PIDAC-I suggests that the following principles be used in formulating Ontario's HAV PEP recommendations:

- The recommendation for whether PEP is to be offered should be informed by the risk of HAV transmission in the setting, for example both the nature and the duration of the contact.
- Advice on the specific PEP intervention (vaccine, IG, or vaccine plus IG) should be informed based on HAV disease severity if infected, RCT evidence of vaccine non-inferiority, and vaccine immunogenicity data. These inputs form the basis for other national guidelines, despite variability in the conclusions that have been reached.
- Information and evidence gaps should be identified and strategies to address these proposed gaps.

Contacts to be offered PEP

Household and close contacts should continue to be offered HAV PEP. Non-household close contacts include, sexual contacts, individuals who have handled diapers or who have assisted with the toileting or other personal care of cases, and individuals who have shared illicit drugs with a case. Specific scenarios involving childcare settings are discussed separately below. The issue of infected food handlers was considered to be outside of the scope of this document. The current Appendix A of the Ontario Infectious Diseases Protocol suggests that consideration be given to offering PEP to coworkers and patrons.¹ The UK guidelines have adapted a published tool to guide the risk assessment that informs whether or not to offer PEP for contacts of infected food handlers and PHUs may find this to be a helpful resource.^{19,71}

Advice on PEP intervention

The following interventions are advised for the use of HAV PEP for susceptible **household and close contacts** (defined above):

- Infants < 12 months: IG
- Healthy children and adults 1-49 years of age: vaccine
- Healthy adults ≥ 50 years of age: vaccine plus IG*
- Immuno-compromised: vaccine plus IG
- Chronic liver disease: vaccine plus IG*

These recommendations are consistent with the CIG advice for contact management with the exception of the advice for the use of vaccine plus IG for healthy adults 50 years of age and older and for individuals with chronic liver disease who are not identified as a distinct risk group in the CIG recommendations (both noted with an asterisk). The rationale for recommending IG in addition to vaccine for adults \geq 50 years of age is twofold: disease severity, including CFR, is increased in older adults,^{9,14} and there is limited data on the immunogenicity of HAV vaccine in older age groups to support the sole use of vaccine for HAV PEP. It is challenging to define the age cut-point, above which vaccine alone may be insufficient for protection. Evidence of increased disease severity with age has been noted among individuals \geq 50 years of age in Canada,⁹ and greater than 60 years of age in the United States.¹⁴ Immunogenicity data is suggestive of a less brisk immune response in older adults, although this data comes from small studies with a range of age strata. Despite the fact that individuals over the age of 40 years were excluded from the two clinical trials of PEP,^{22,26} because of high levels of HAV susceptibility in older age groups, the use of vaccine for PEP can be justified in healthy adults between the ages of 40 and 49 years, because these individuals would be expected to mount a sufficient immune response to HAV vaccine on the basis of the HAV literature summarized in this document.

Those with chronic liver disease are listed as a discrete category in the recommendations contained within this document to remind those using this advice that susceptible individuals with underlying liver disease of any etiology should be regarded as being immune-compromised and should be offered vaccine plus IG. This was previously consistent with the 2006 edition of the CIG which included chronic liver disease within its chapter outlining immune-compromising conditions.²⁴ However, in the evergreen edition of the CIG, chronic liver disease is now referenced as a chronic condition.²⁵ Finally, the recommendations outlined above are consistent with those of the UK, and are similar to those of the United States given their more conservative approach to older individuals, despite the fact that the precise age cut-off differs for IG. The rationale for offering the simultaneous administration of vaccine plus IG for healthy individuals over the age of 50, as well immune-compromised individuals and those with chronic liver disease is that IG will provide immediate protection, as the immune system produces its active response to the vaccine, in individuals who may not mount a sufficiently rapid and, or robust immune response to offer protection following exposure.

Timeframe for offering PEP

Contacts of HAV should receive PEP as soon as possible, and ideally, within 14 days after exposure to a HAV case. It is important to be clear that although the CIG guidelines recommend the use of PEP "within 14 days of last exposure",⁹ the RCTs in this area defined exposure in relation to the date of symptom onset in the index case, rather than the date of last exposure. For example, the UK provides very clear direction on how to assess time since exposure in order to base PEP recommendations. For continuous exposures (i.e. household contacts) the UK uses date of symptom onset in the index case. If a single exposure occurred during the case's infectious period, time since exposure would be calculated using two methods: the number of days since symptom onset in the index case and the number of days since exposure to the index case, with "whichever is the most recent" used to make decisions on contact management.¹⁹ A similar approach to calculating time since exposure for PEP management is recommended to be undertaken in Ontario as taken in the UK for the public health management of contacts. The purpose of this approach is not to restrict who is offered PEP, but to assist in the identification and communication about true PEP failures.

Childcare settings (including nursery schools and kindergartens)

The suggested public health management involving childcare settings are outlined below and summarized in Table 5. Childcare settings include daycares (including home daycares), nursery schools and kindergartens, which is consistent with other public health advice for these settings.

In scenarios where an index case attends a childcare setting and the source of infection is obvious (e.g., recent travel of the case or of a household contact), all attendees and staff should receive PEP, ideally within 14 days of symptom onset in the index case. The purpose of providing prophylaxis to attendees and staff is to prevent secondary transmission of HAV.

However, in scenarios where more than 14 days have elapsed since symptom onset in the case, or where the source of the index case is unknown (for example, there is no recent travel history, and no contact with other HAV case(s) in the index case in the day care, or where HAV transmission is first noted in the facility via a jaundiced parent) secondary transmission may have already occurred within the facility and a broader range of contacts should be offered PEP to prevent tertiary transmission. These contacts include: all attendees, all household contacts of attendees, and all staff. It is especially important to vaccinate adult contacts (staff and household contacts of attendees) as adults are at increased risk of severe HAV infection.

In scenarios where a young child (age 5 years or younger) is a **close contact of a case of HAV** (for example, is a household contact) and attends a childcare setting, advice for the management of the contacts of the exposed child includes:

- If the contact received PEP 14 days within symptom onset in the case and asymptomatic transmission within the household is unlikely to have already occurred (eg. index case recently returned from travel), supervised hand washing and increased surveillance should occur within any childcare settings the contact attends
- If the contact did not receive PEP within 14 days of symptom onset in the index case, or where there is concern regarding asymptomatic transmission in the household, this would support a strategy to reduce the risk of further transmission: offering PEP to all close contacts of the exposed child (including fellow day care attendees and staff) should be considered.

Scenarios where there is more than one case of HAV that occur in association with a childcare setting (including staff, attendees and, or household members of attendees), should be treated as an HAV outbreak with control measures implemented based on relevant features and epidemiology of the outbreak. In these scenarios, offering PEP to all staff, attendees and household members of attendees would generally be recommended.

Finally, PIDAC-I recommends that adults 50 years of age and older, who are offered PEP in the context of suspected transmission within childcare settings receive vaccine alone. The rationale for the use of vaccine, in contrast to vaccine plus IG, is that parents and other household members are being offered PEP to limit the risk of tertiary transmission but it is not known whether they have been in contact with a case of HAV. The same logic applies to the use of vaccine only for employees of childcare centres who are over the age of 50 years, in the scenario where PEP is recommended to attendees and staff because a child exposed to HAV did not receive PEP in a timely fashion. However, if an adult over the age of 50 years is known to be a close or household contact of a case of HAV, the PEP recommendations for close and household contacts should be followed with advice for vaccine plus IG.

Scenario	Further case details	Advice
If a case attends a childcare setting	 If PEP can be offered within 14 days of symptom onset (and no evidence of further cases in childcare setting) Source of infection in child is known (e.g. travel by case or by case's family member) 	 PEP for close contacts (all attendees and staff)
	 If > 14 days since symptom onset in index case OR Evidence of asymptomatic transmission in setting (e.g. HAV noted in parent(s) of attendees) OR If > 1 case epidemiologically linked to the facility 	 PEP for close contacts (all attendees and staff) AND PEP for household members of all attendees (i.e. parents , siblings and other household members of attendees). Vaccine only is acceptable for household members ≥ 50 years (see text)
If a child exposed to HAV attends a childcare setting	 If PEP can be offered child exposed to HAV within 14 days of symptom onset in the index case AND No concern of asymptomatic transmission within household (e.g. index case recently returned from travel) 	 PEP for the exposed child Supervised handwashing at the childcare setting Increased surveillance within childcare setting
	 If > 14 days since symptom onset in index case Unable to determine date of symptom onset in index case OR Concern regarding asymptomatic transmission within household 	 Consider offering PEP to all close contacts within childcare setting(s) (attendees and staff) attended by the child exposed to HAV For staff ≥ 50 years, vaccine only can be used (see text)

Table 5. Summary of Public Health Management of HAV in relation to childcare settings

Additional options for strengthening of Ontario's HAV control guidance include the following:

IMPROVED COMMUNICATION ABOUT EVIDENCE FOR HAV PEP IN FUTURE REVISIONS OF THE INFECTIOUS DISEASES PROTOCOL

- Specify that single antigen HAV vaccine is the recommended vaccine for HAV PEP, as compared to combined HAV-HBV or HAV-typhoid vaccines.
- Provide clear guidance that RCT evidence of PEP efficacy is based on administration of vaccine within 14 days of symptom onset in the index case.

SURVEILLANCE

- Improved data collection on contact management is needed in order to more effectively document Ontario practice, identify cases of PEP failure and monitor Ontario's contact management practices for HAV.
- This includes ensuring that immunization history is clearly recorded for all reported cases of HAV in order to prospectively monitor for primary vaccine failures and cases of PEP failure (vaccine or IG).

PRE-EXPOSURE IMMUNIZATION RECOMMENDATIONS

• Ontarians should be reminded of the importance of ensuring their immunizations are up-to-date before travel and encouraged to meet with either their healthcare provider or a travel medicine clinic to discuss vaccine recommendations (including HAV) before travelling to HAV-endemic countries, even if not covered under the Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP).

References

1. Ontario. Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care. Infectious disease protocol, 2009. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2009 [cited 2013 Oct 28]. Appendix A: disease-specific chapters. Chapter: hepatitis A. Available from:

http://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/oph_standards/docs/hep_a_chapter.pdf

2. National Advisory Committee on Immunization; Public Health Agency of Canada. Canadian immunization guide. 7th ed. Ottawa, ON: Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada; 2006 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Part 4: active immunizing agents: Hepatitis A vaccine; p. 179-99. Available from: http://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/HP40-3-2006E.pdf

3. Ontario. Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care, Provincial Infectious Diseases Advisory Committee, Subcommittee on Immunisation. Memorandum: recommendations on hepatitis A post-exposure management using hepatitis A vaccine. Toronto, ON: Queen's Printer for Ontario; 2006.

4. Gowland P, Fontana S, Niederhauser C, Taleghani BM. Molecular and serologic tracing of a transfusion-transmitted hepatitis A virus. Transfusion. 2004;44(11):1555-61.

5. Heymann DL, editor. Control of communicable diseases manual. 19th ed. Washington: American Public Health Association; 2008.

6. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Epidemiology and prevention of vaccine-preventable diseases. The pink book: course textbook. 12th ed., second printing. Washington, DC: Public Health Foundation; 2012 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Chapter 8: Hepatitis A; p. 101-114. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/pubs/pinkbook/hepa.html

7. American Academy of Pediatrics. Hepatitis A. In: Pickering LK, Baker CJ, Kimberlin DW, Long SS, editors. Red book: 2009 report of the Committee on Infectious Diseases. 28th ed. Elk Grove Village, IL: American Academy of Pediatrics; 2009:329-37.

8. Tong MJ, el-Farra NS, Grew MI. Clinical manifestations of hepatitis A: recent experience in a community teaching hospital. J Infect Dis. 1995;171 Suppl 1:S15-8.

9. National Advisory Committee on Immunization; Public Health Agency of Canada. Canadian immunization guide. Evergreen ed. Ottawa, ON: Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada; 2012 [cited 2013 Apr 1]. Part 4: active vaccines: hepatitis A vaccine. Available from: http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/publicat/cig-gci/p04-hepa-eng.php

10. Debray D, Cullufi P, Devictor D, Fabre M, Bernard O. Liver failure in children with hepatitis A. Hepatology. 1997;26(4):1018-22.

11. Taylor RM, Davern T, Munoz S, Han SH, McGuire B, Larson AM, et al. Fulminant hepatitis A virus infection in the United States: Incidence, prognosis, and outcomes. Hepatology. 2006 [cited 2013 Oct 18];44(6):1589-97. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3505613/pdf/nihms-379709.pdf

12. Rezende G, Roque-Afonso AM, Samuel D, Gigou M, Nicand E, Ferre V, et al. Viral and clinical factors associated with the fulminant course of hepatitis A infection. Hepatology. 2003;38(3):613-8.

13. Wasley A, Miller JT, Finelli L, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Surveillance for acute viral hepatitis--United States, 2005. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2007 [cited 2013 Oct 18];56(3):1-24. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5603a1.htm

14. Daniels D, Grytdal S, Wasley A, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Surveillance for acute viral hepatitis - United States, 2007. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2009 [cited 2013 Oct 18];58(3):1-27. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5803a1.htm

15. Statistics Canada. Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS) data user guide: cycle 1. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada; 2011 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www23.statcan.gc.ca/imdb-bmdi/pub/document/5071_D2_T1_V1-eng.htm

16. Scheifele DW, De Serres G, Gilca V, Duval B, Milner R, Ho M, et al. A nationwide survey of past hepatitis A infections among canadian adults. Vaccine. 2010;28(32):5174-8.

17. Duval B, De Serres G, Ochnio J, Scheifele D, Gilca V. Nationwide Canadian study of hepatitis a antibody prevalence among children eight to thirteen years old. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2005;24(6):514-9.

18. Tulisov A, McMahon BJ, Koch A, Minuk G, Chulanov V, Bruce MG, et al. Viral hepatitis in the arctic. A review from a circumpolar workshop on viral hepatitis, ICCH13. Alaska Med. 2007;49(2 Suppl):193-203.

19. Thomas L; Hepatitis A Guidelines Group. Guidance for the prevention and control of hepatitis A infection. London, EN: Health Protection Agency; 2009 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www.hpa.org.uk/webc/HPAwebFile/HPAweb_C/1259152095231

20. Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Update: prevention of hepatitis A after exposure to hepatitis A virus and in international travelers. Updated recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2007 [cited 2013 Oct 18];56(41):1080-4. Available from: [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www.hpa.org.uk/webc/HPAwebFile/HPAweb_C/1259152095231

21. Supplementary statement on hepatitis A vaccine (ACS-4). An advisory committee statement (ACS). National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI). Can Commun Dis Rep. 2000;26:12-8.

22. Sagliocca L, Amoroso P, Stroffolini T, Adamo B, Tosti ME, Lettieri G, et al. Efficacy of hepatitis A vaccine in prevention of secondary hepatitis A infection: A randomised trial. Lancet. 1999;353(9159):1136-9.

23. A review of provincial/territorial strategies for hepatitis A pre- and post-exposure prophylaxis. CCDR. 2005;31(19):197-205.

24. National Advisory Committee on Immunization; Public Health Agency of Canada. Canadian immunization guide. 7th ed. Ottawa, ON: Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada; 2006 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Part 3: recommended immunization: immunization of immunocompromised persons; p. 117-30. Available from: http://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/HP40-3-2006E.pdf

25. National Advisory Committee on Immunization; Public Health Agency of Canada. Canadian immunization guide. Evergreen ed. Ottawa, ON: Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada; 2013 [cited 2013 Sep 3]. Part 3: vaccination of specific populations: immunization of persons with chronic diseases. Available from: http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/publicat/cig-gci/p03-chroni-eng.php

26. Victor JC, Monto AS, Surdina TY, Suleimenova SZ, Vaughan G, Nainan OV, et al. Hepatitis A vaccine versus immune globulin for postexposure prophylaxis. N Engl J Med. 2007 [cited 2013 Oct 18];357(17):1685-94. Available from: http://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMoa070546

27. Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP), Fiore AE, Wasley A, Bell BP. Prevention of hepatitis A through active or passive immunization: recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Recomm Rep. 2006 [cited 2013 Oct 18];55(RR-7):1-23. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/rr5507a1.htm

28. Communicable Diseases Network Australia, Australian Government, Department of Health and Ageing.. Hepatitis A: national guidelines for public health units. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2009 [cited 2013 Oct 18] Available from:

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/FB28A405CBF6E64ECA257BF0001DAB 33/\$File/hepa-song.pdf

29. Austalian Government, Department of Health and Ageing. The Australian immunisation handbook. 10th ed. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2013 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www.health.gov.au/internet/immunise/publishing.nsf/Content/EE1905BC65D40BCFCA257B2600 7FC8CA/\$File/handbook-10.pdf

30. Roumeliotou A, Papachristopoulos A, Alexiou D, Papaevangelou V, Stergiou G, Papaevangelou G. Intrafamilial clustering of hepatitis A. Infection. 1994;22(2):96-8.

31. Victor JC, Surdina TY, Suleimenova SZ, Favorov MO, Bell BP, Monto AS. Person-to-person transmission of hepatitis A virus in an urban area of intermediate endemicity: Implications for vaccination strategies. Am J Epidemiol. 2006;163(3):204-10.

32. Vernon AA, Schable C, Francis D. A large outbreak of hepatitis A in a day-care center: Association with non-toilet-trained children and persistence of IgM antibody to hepatitis A virus. Am J Epidemiol. 1982;115(3):325-31.

33. Arce Arnaez A, Rodero Garduno I, Inigo Martinez J, Burgoa Arenales M, Guevara Alemany E. [Hepatitis A outbreak in a day care center and household transmission]. An Pediatr (Barc). 2004;60(3):222-7.

34. Gingrich GA, Hadler SC, Elder HA, Ash KO. Serologic investigation of an outbreak of hepatitis A in a rural day-care center. Am J Public Health. 1983 [cited 2013 Oct 18];73(10):1190-3. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1651090/pdf/amjph00645-0070.pdf

35. Severo CA, Abensur P, Buisson Y, Lafuma A, Detournay B, Pechevis M. An outbreak of hepatitis A in a French day-care center and efforts to combat it. Eur J Epidemiol. 1997;13(2):139-44.

36. Bonanni P, Colombai R, Franchi G, Lo Nostro A, Comodo N, Tiscione E. Experience of hepatitis A vaccination during an outbreak in a nursery school of Tuscany, Italy. Epidemiol Infect. 1998 [cited 2013 Oct 18];121(2):377-80. Available from:

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2809534/pdf/9825788.pdf

37. Hadler SC, Webster HM, Erben JJ, Swanson JE, Maynard JE. Hepatitis A in day-care centers. A community-wide assessment. N Engl J Med. 1980;302(22):1222-7.

38. Venczel LV, Desai MM, Vertz PD, England B, Hutin YJ, Shapiro CN, et al. The role of child care in a community-wide outbreak of hepatitis A. Pediatrics. 2001;108(5):E78.

39. Hadler SC, McFarland L. Hepatitis in day care centers: Epidemiology and prevention. Rev Infect Dis. 1986;8(4):548-57.

40. Hadler SC, Erben JJ, Francis DP, Webster HM, Maynard JE. Risk factors for hepatitis A in day-care centers. J Infect Dis. 1982;145(2):255-61.

41. Prevention of hepatitis A through active or passive immunization: recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Recomm Rep. 1999 [cited 2013 Oct 18];48(RR-12):1-37. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/rr4812a1.htm

42. Grevelmeyer A, Nielsen MS, Frey LC, Sckerl H, Damberg E, Molbak K. An outbreak of hepatitis A among children and adutls in Denmark, August 2002 to February 2003. Epidemiol Infect. 2006 [cited 2013 Oct 18];134(3):485-91. Available from:

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2870412/pdf/S0950268805005200a.pdf

43. Bonanni P, Franzin A, Staderini C, Pitta M, Garofalo G, Cecconi R, et al. Vaccination against hepatitis A during outbreaks starting in schools: What can we learn from experiences in central Italy? Vaccine. 2005;23(17-18):2176-80.

44. Hauri AM, Fischer E, Fitzenberger J, Uphoff H, Koenig C. Active immunisation during an outbreak of hepatitis A in a German day-care centre. Vaccine. 2006;24(29-30):5684-9.

45. Flehmig B, Normann A, Bohnen D. Transmission of hepatitis A virus infection despite vaccination. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(4):301-2.

46. McFarland N, Dryden M, Ramsay M, Tedder RS, Ngui SL; 2008 Winchester HAV Outbreak Team. An outbreak of hepatitis A affecting a nursery school and a primary school. Epidemiol Infect. 2011;139(3):336-43.

47. Nicolls M, Bruce M, Thomas J. Mangement of hepatitis A in a food handler at a London secondary school. Commun Dis Public Health. 2003;6(1):26-9.

48. Winokur PL, Stapleton JT. Immunoglobulin prophylaxis for hepatitis A. Clin Infect Dis. 1992;14(2):580-6.

49. Green MS, Dotan K. Efficacy of immune serum globulin in an outbreak of hepatitis A virus infection in adults. J Infect. 1988;17(3):265-70.

50. Mosley JW, Reisler DM, Brachott D, Roth D, Weiser J. Comparison of two lots of immune serum globulin for prophylaxis of infectious hepatitis. Am J Epidemiol. 1968;87(3):539-50.

51. Liu JP, Nikolova D, Fei Y. Immunoglobulins for preventing hepatitis A. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2009;(2):CD004181.

52. Bianco E, De Masi S, Mele A, Jefferson T. Effectiveness of immune globulins in preventing infectious hepatitis and hepatitis A: A systematic review. Dig Liver Dis. 2004;36(12):834-42.

53. Assessment of british gammaglobulin in preventing infectious hepatitis. A report to the Director of the Public Health Laboratory Service. Br Med J. 1968 [cited 2013 Oct 18];3(5616):451-4. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1986409/pdf/brmedj02098-0015.pdf

54. Conrad ME, Lemon SM. Prevention of endemic icteric viral hepatitis by administration of immune serum gamma globulin. J Infect Dis. 1987;156(1):56-63.

55. Plotkin SA. Correlates of protection induced by vaccination. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2010 [cited 2013 Oct 18];17(7):1055-65. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2897268/pdf/0131-10.pdf

56. Van Damme P, Mathei C, Thoelen S, Meheus A, Safary A, Andre FE. Single dose inactivated hepatitis A vaccine: Rationale and clinical assessment of the safety and immunogenicity. J Med Virol. 1994;44(4):435-41.

57. Briem H, Safary A. Immunogenicity and safety in adults of hepatitis A virus vaccine administered as a single dose with a booster 6 months later. J Med Virol. 1994;44(4):443-5.

58. GlaxoSmithKline Inc. Product monograph: Havrix[®]: hepatitis A vaccine, inactivated. Suspension for injection: active immunizing agent against infection by hepatitis A virus. Mississauga, ON: GlaxoSmithKline Inc.; 2011 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www.gsk.ca/english/docs-pdf/product-monographs/Havrix.pdf.

59. Sanofi Pasteur Limited. Product monograph: Avaxim[®]: hepatitis A vaccine inactivated. Suspension for infection (for active immunization against Hepatitis A infection). Toronto, ON: Sanofi Pasteur Limited; 2011 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from:

https://www.vaccineshoppecanada.com/document.cfm?file=avaxim_e.pdf.

60. Merck Canada Inc. Product monograph: Vaqta[®]: hepatitis A vaccine, purified inactivated. Suspension for injection: active immunizing agent against hepatitis A virus. Kirkland, QC: Merck Canada Inc.; 2013 [cited 2013 Oct 18]. Available from: http://www.merck.ca/assets/en/pdf/products/VAQTA-PM_E.pdf

61. D'Acremont V, Herzog C, Genton B. Immunogenicity and safety of a virosomal hepatitis A vaccine (Epaxal®) in the elderly. J Travel Med. 2006;13(2):78-83.

62. Scheifele DW, Bjornson GJ. Evaluation of inactivated hepatitis A vaccine in Canadians 40 years of age or more. CMAJ. 1993 [cited 2013 Oct 18];148(4):551-5. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1490495/pdf/cmaj00305-0087.pdf

63. Keeffe EB, Iwarson S, McMahon BJ, Lindsay KL, Koff RS, Manns M, et al. Safety and immunogenicity of hepatitis A vaccine in patients with chronic liver disease. Hepatology. 1998;27(3):881-6.

64. Dumot JA, Barnes DS, Younossi Z, Gordon SM, Avery RK, Domen RE, et al. Immunogenicity of hepatitis A vaccine in decompensated liver disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 1999;94(6):1601-4.

65. WHO position paper on: hepatitis A vaccines - June 2012. Wkly Epidemiol Rec. 2012;87(28-29):261-76.

66. Zanetti A, Pregliasco F, Andreassi A, Pozzi A, Vigano P, Cargnel A, et al. Does immunoglobulin interfere with the immunogenicity to pasteur merieux inactivated hepatitis A vaccine? J Hepatol. 1997;26(1):25-30.

67. Leentvaar-Kuijpers A, Coutinho RA, Brulein V, Safary A. Simultaneous passive and active immunization against hepatitis A. Vaccine. 1992;10 Suppl 1:S138-41.

68. Green MS, Cohen D, Lerman Y, Sjogren M, Binn LN, Zur S, et al. Depression of the immune response to an inactivated hepatitis A vaccine administered concomitantly with immune globulin. J Infect Dis. 1993;168(3):740-3.

69. Wagner G, Lavanchy D, Darioli R, Pecoud A, Brulein V, Safary A, et al. Simultaneous active and passive immunization against hepatitis A studied in a population of travellers. Vaccine. 1993;11(10):1027-32.

70. Elliott JH, Kunze M, Torresi J. Hepatitis A vaccine failure. Lancet. 2002;359(9321):1948-9.

71. Fiore AE. Hepatitis A transmitted by food. Clin Infect Dis. 2004;38(5):705-15.





480 University Avenue, Suite 300, Toronto, Ontario M5G 1V2 647-260-7100 www.publichealthonatrio.ca



Agency for Health Protection and Promotion Agence de protection et de promotion de la santé